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                                            CITY OF ELY                     

                            501 Mill Street Ely, Nevada 89301 
                                                      City Hall (775) 289-2430 - Fax (775) 289-1463        

ELY CITY COUNCIL  

REGULAR MEETING  

AGENDA 

 

September 27, 2018  5:00 p.m. ï Ely Volunteer Fire Hall - 499 Mill Street-Ely, Nevada. 

 

1. Mayor Van Camp called the regular meeting of the Ely City Council to order at 5:01 p.m., led 

in the Pledge of Allegiance, Pastor Ian Bullis offered the Invocation and Mayor Van Camp asked 

for Roll Call.  
Members present: 

 Mayor Melody Van Camp 

 Councilman Kurt Carson 

 Councilman Tony DeFelice 

 Councilwoman Jolene Gardner 

 Councilman Sam Hanson 

Members absent: 

 Councilman Ernie Flangas 

City Officials and Staff present: 

City Administrator Robert Switzer 

City Attorney Charles Odgers 

City Engineer B.J. Almberg 

City Fire Chief Ross Rivera 

City Police Chief Scott Henriod 

Municipal Court Judge Michael Coster 

City Building Official Brad Christiansen 

Deputy City Clerk Jennifer Lee 

 

Also in attendance: Members of the public signed in (appears below). 
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2. PUBLIC COMMENT                                                                                                                    
Kerri Pintar stated for Jolene, the RTC, the City Road Department and everybody thatôs been involved in 

us getting the first treatment on our road for the same process as the Georgetown Road, we are very 

appreciative. We were told that this will fail through the winter, but will be completed next summer. 

Deputy City Clerk Lee read the four letters appearing below into the record.  
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Nathan Robertson stated my name is Nathan Robertson. Iôm the owner of 1625 Avenue F, the Soak & 

Suds laundromat, here to comment on item B-3 from the agenda. Iôm against this. I saw Steve Baer this 

morning and got a copy of the proposal. This would drastically impact the access to my business, 

especially during the summer months; we have a lot of people with RVs and semitrucks passing through. 

I canôt have that being a dead-end road; thereôs no way for those people to turn around. Those impacts 

those other property owners like Recks and Gust too because if people canôt turn around, theyôre using 

private parking lots and thatôs not fair to them. It is a bad intersection; it is clumsily laid out, but thereôs 

got to be a better solution than closing it.  

Bobby Parker stated Iôve been looking at property owned by the City off of Lackawanna, the old White 

Pine County dump road; it was listed by Keller Williams for $109,000.00. I found out today that 

somebody on the City Council accepted a bid for $4,000.00. This property was forty acres. I didnôt get a 

chance to put in a bid.  

City Engineer Almberg stated itôs a different parcel. Thatôs not the City parcel youôre talking about.   

Bobby Parker stated the realtor told me it was accepted.  
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City Building Official Christiansen stated at the County Commission meeting yesterday.  

Terry Gust stated Iôm the owner of 1539 Avenue F. and it houses State probation offices, plus Stewart 

Title Company. Closure of Avenue F wouldnôt be an advantage to anybody that has a business or property 

on that street. Itôs a tough deal now the way it is because I do have a legal approach to the viaduct and I 

get cars going through there, rather than going up. If that intersection was closed, youôd be forcing people 

to put up fences to keep the other people off their property. So, take that into consideration.  

Allen Wise stated Iôm Allen Wise, although Iôm a County resident, I have driven over that intersection 

since 1972; there have been a few wrecks there, but usually itôs because of people not paying attention. 

Coming from the hospital, the City has a good YIELD sign, but itôs too far back. Just like everyone else, 

Iôm opposed to it. In fact, the first letter from John OôFlaherty was the best. If youôre looking at that 

intersection, youôve got an intersection at Sportsworld that is the same way, although that one streetôs one 

way. You also have another street on the other side, which is the same type of intersection that NDOT is 

wanting to close. If youôre going to close one, close them all. Theyôre using an NRS to go after closure. 

Thereôs probably been more wrecks on those two intersections then there ever have been by Sagebrush 

Texico. I was at the Landfill today. You guys are trying to do Recycling and what I saw out there appalled 

me. I donôt know who did it, but in the metal pile there were probably 200-300 T posts, - which were 

damaged ï a bunch of conduits used for chain link fencing. Also thrown in there, I would estimate, was 

ninety brand new spools of barbed wire. Why donôt we change your policy? If thatôs restricted, pull it out. 

Use it or donate it to people. Why arenôt we recycling that type of stuff? Why let them melt it down? Use 

it! Iôm sure the City could use some of it. Itôs great for putting on the top of chain link fence for security.  

George Chachas stated on your agenda item 8-2 policy 3, possible increase license fees for un-spayed or 

un-neutered dog, $100.00 Is excessive; it should be reduced. Also, you have not addressed any licensing 

of cats. Youôre discriminating against dog owners by making them foot the bill for Animal Control. Cat 

owners need to pay the same fees. On your agenda item 10B-1 youôre to consider approval of Steptoe 

Valley Trap Skeet and Target clubôs application for a building permit for hunter safety education as a 

community activity. Is there going to be any shooting within the building? If so, it needs to be denied. 

Thereôs already a building at the old range in Murry Canyon. Stop the duplication, taxpayersô money.  

Keep in mind that the County may enact a two-mile óno shootingô ordinance. You may not do any 

shooting near homes or the highways per NRS. On your agenda item 10B-9 youôre to consider a Main 

Street organization: Where are you going to get the money? Youôve not addressed ADA; weeds; selective 

enforcement; junk yards near a new four million dollar high-end motel; raggedy, pot-holed streets; and 

youôre going to join an organization thatôs going to tell you what I just mentioned, only youôre paying for 

it. Iôm free! Your building inspectorôs yet to address the incompetent roofing job done on my building; he 

destroyed the historic architecture of my building and now youôre going to have a main street project 

telling me Iôve got to fix that? You have an obligation to protect me. You better start doing something. On 

your agenda item 10B-1 youôre to consider the approval to send an offer of settlement to S & S Shortline; 

there should be no settlement considered until they have paid all their fees and obligations to the City. At 

your Council meeting held on June 25, 2018, the S & S representative implied reports had been sent to the 

City regarding track rental; who received them? Why wasnôt that reported earlier?   

Mark Bassett stated on your agenda item B-9 on the Main Street program, I was a project manager for 

Main Street in Laramie, Wyoming thirty years ago; that project is really needed here in Ely. When 

Wyoming did this, they did five communities. One of the communities was Rawlins, Wyoming; its 

downtown at that time makes our downtown look wonderful, thatôs how bad it was. The Rawlins 

downtown Main Street project was awarded the Main Street City of the Year about three years ago. One 

of the things weôre seeing is weôre hitting our upper limit of our passengers because people come here and 

theyôre looking for things a tourist community would have and we donôt have that. Main Street is the first 

step in a long road to address these issues. I would volunteer to assist with this program because itôs really 

needed. On B-11, the settlement offer, the Board of Directors of the Foundation voted unanimously to 

pursue that settlement offer.  

 

3.  Mayor ï Discussion/For Possible Action ï Approval of Agenda, including removal of agenda 

items. 

 

City Attorney Odgers stated Iôm going to ask you to remove B-10, based on my discussions with the 

Nevada National Guard; theyôre going to send a letter to address at the next City Council to allow the 

National Guard to terminate the lease, to transfer the lease agreement to the State, and allow the State to 

find a State agency to occupy that building.  

Councilman Hanson moved to approve the agenda, minus item 10B-10. Councilwoman Gardner 

seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.  
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4.  ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION/POSSIBLE ACTION ONLY OF THE ELY CITY COUNCIL.  

 

1. Mayor Van Camp ï Discussion/For Possible Action ï Approval of Proclamation declaring the 

week of October 23-31, 2018 Red Ribbon week in the City of Ely. 

 

Councilman Hanson moved to approve a proclamation declaring October 23-31, 2018 Red Ribbon Week 

in the City of Ely. Councilwoman Gardner seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

Mary Kerner read Red Ribbon Week Proclamation into record. 

 

5. CITY DEPARTMENT REPORTS  

¶ FIRE CHIEF  

City Fire Chief Rivera stated the Honor Camp painted our doors and did our weeds. City crews did the 

asphalt in front.  

¶ POLICE CHIEF 
Police Chief Henriod stated on the new Court House and Jail expansion project, we have hired LCA as 

our architect along with our construction company, CORE Construction. Right now, weôre doing 

conceptual plans to meet our budget. Last week we went through Lander Countyôs Courthouse, which is a 

little over two years old. Weôre hoping to make that a reality next year.  

¶ MUNICIPAL COURT JUDGE 

Municipal Judge Coster stated I am nearing the end of my training cycle; I have about a day left. We had 

training about confidentiality of records and conversations outside of the work place. Iôve had a couple 

people come to me to express appreciation for the Courtôs speedy response.  

¶ CITY ADMINISTRATOR 

City Administrator Switzer stated we had a presentation by POOL PACT for a Safe and Sober Workplace 

and got as many employees there as we could. 

¶ CITY ATTORNEY 

City Attorney Odgers stated youôve been getting my emails, so you know what Iôve been working on.  

¶ CITY ENGINEER 

City Engineer Almberg stated NDOT forwarded some information on right-of-way issues around the 

museum this week; I got that to Chuck and will assist Chuck to find answers to their questions. I want to 

thank Julie in City Hall; weôve been doing water analysis on portions of our system and sheôs been 

providing meter reading stats. The big thing weôve been working on is our Aultman sewer/water; weôre in 

the process of a ton of coordination with NDOT since thereôs some very congested locations on Aultman 

Street.  

6. NNRY FOUNDATION REPORT  

NNRY President Bassett reviewed the Nevada Northern Railway Foundation August 2018 report 

appearing below and stated the biggest news is 2019 is the 100
th
 anniversary of completion of 

transcontinental railroad in Promontory, Utah and we have been receiving phone calls from people saying 

ówhat are we going to do?ô The State of Utah and the Union Pacific Railroad are investing two million 

dollars to bring people out west next year, so we put up our 2019 schedule early and we offer 916 events 

that can all be booked online. We also have over five hundred room nights available in the Bunk House 
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and Caboose. Over Labor Day Weekend, we brought out all of our steam powered equipment for a group 

photograph. September is running twenty-five percent (25%) ahead of last year. We were featured in the 

Los Angeles Times for our Star Trains; fortunately we had the 2019 Star Train schedule up, so weôre 

selling 2019 Star Train tickets already. A couple of the weekends are sold out next year for our ñBe the 

Engineerò program. The Travel Channel did a feature on ñTwenty Terrific Train Trips for Family 

Adventuresò and we were one of the trips.  
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Mayor Van Camp stated you guys did a wonderful job on Race the Rails; it was the second year it was 

put on and I participated. You had twenty-five more than last year? 

NNRY President Bassett stated yes. We went to Tour and Rec. this morning and are planning on it for 

next year.  
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7.  REPORTS 

 CITY COUNCIL  

Councilman Hanson reviewed his report appearing below and stated I attended the County Water 

Advisory Board meeting yesterday. I visited with Ernie, he sends greetings and anticipates being back 

with us.  

 



Regular Meeting of the Ely City Council September 27, 2018 

 

The City of Ely is an equal opportunity provider and employer.  Page 9 

 

 

 

 MAYOR  

Mayor Van Camp reviewed her report appearing below and stated I attended the Broadband meeting; 

theyôre bringing updates regarding getting better internet to this area and we had the School District, 

Police Department, and Tribe there. Itôs a slow process, but we are ahead of other communities. I also 

attended a meeting on the window painting.  

 

 

10.  ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION/POSSIBLE ACTION ONLY OF THE ELY CITY COUNCIL.  

B.   NEW BUSINESS 

 

1. Council Members ï City Administrator Switzer ï Lindsey Wanless of Leavitt Group Insurance  ï 

Discussion/For Possible Action ïSelection of a 2018-2019 Group Health Insurance Plan for City 

of Ely employees.  

 

Jeff Hyde of  Leavitt Group Insurance reviewed the City of Ely Health Benefits bid tab appearing below 

and stated we went out to bid like weôve done every year. There are limited options within the White Pine 

County area. In the health insurance world, there has been legislation passed that allows for association 

plans; that information will start to hit in 2019. For those buying insurance individually, it is rough.  
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Councilman Hanson moved to approve the same Sierra Health ($2,000.00/80% HSA) 2018-2019 group 

insurance Plan. Councilwoman Gardner seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.  

8.  ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION/POSSIBLE ACTION OF THE ELY CITY COUNCIL AS 

RECOMMENDED BY THE ANIMAL CONTROL ADVISORY BOARD.  

 

1. Board Members ï Animal Control Officer Hayes ï Discussion/For Possible Action ï Acceptance 

of the Animal Control Advisory Boardôs prioritized goals and priorities.  

 

City Attorney Odgers reviewed the Animal Control Advisory Boardôs prioritized goals appearing below.  

 

Councilman Hanson moved to accept the Animal Control Advisory Boardôs prioritized goals and 

priorities. Councilwoman Gardner seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

 

2. Member Eldridge ï Discussion/For Possible Action ï Approval to implement any or all of the 

following revenue generating policies for Animal Control: 1) Electronic or paper reminders when 

dog licenses expire; 2)  Requirement that local veterinarians provide to the City of Ely, on a 

monthly basis, a list of owners who have had their dogs vaccinated for rabies, so that licensing 

notices can be sent to them; and 3) An increased license fee for un-spayed or un-neutered dogs of 

$100.00, unless owner possesses a breeders license.   

 

City Attorney Odgers reviewed the applicable Animal Control Board minutes appearing below.  


